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Torreyutah.gov
Approved Minutes 

Notice is hereby given that the Mayor and Members of Town Council held the Regular Town Council Meeting.  The meeting was held on Thursday the 8th day of May 2025 at 7:00 pm at the Torrey Town Office, Bay 1 located at 75 E 100 N. The agenda was as follows:
[bookmark: _Hlk132712843]
Welcome, Mayor Mickey Wright
Administrative Business
	Welcome/ Opening Remarks
Roll Call: Pat Kearney, Jordan Pace, Karen Mayne, Mickey Wright, Pearl Thorndahl-Stewart, Richard Braaten, Nan Anderson, Dustin Oyler, Colleen Dudleston, Melinda Meservy
Excused: None
Pledge of Allegiance: Led by Richard Braaten
[bookmark: _Hlk173926217]Review & Approve Minutes of April 10, 2025, Town Council Meeting 
   Pearl Thorndal-Stewart made a motion to approve the minutes.  Pat Kearney Seconded the motion, and all council members voted to approve. 
Public Comments: None

Agenda Requests/Discussion: 
	
Business Application: My Package Guy, Clayton Hutchinson tabled his presentation visit till he has USPS on board. 

Water Application: Hans Christopher Zakin, the council discussed the request. No action is needed currently. Colleen will provide a letter of water availability for him.

Business Application: Mule Powered Wagon Rides. Hat Rack Ranch, Ashton Brian and Cabe Brian. The Brians live in Hanksville and want to bring a new business activity to Torrey. They propose bringing one team of mules and a wagon to offer a 20-30-minute historical tour of Torrey. Pearl Thorndal-Stewart made a motion to approve the business with the understanding that they will bring insurance documents, liability agreement, rules for wagon riders and other supporting documentation to the Torrey Office with their new business application. 
They will always have two employees: one in the wagon and one at the “Station”. The schedule is flexible. They currently offer wagon rides in Hanksville. The wagon can carry seven passengers.
Pearl Thorndal-Stewart made a motion to grant a business license. Jordan Pace seconded the motion, and all council members voted in Favor.

Rural Water Assoc. Utah: Ron Pierce Discussed varying types of wastewater systems. In the future it will need to be done. The health department will be the one to determine the need. If the septic system leaches into the water system.
The State approved systems can be used by housing developments in Torrey. Local geology is a factor in determining which system to choose. We will schedule a work meeting to discuss it more in depth. 
The council will need to prepare for his meeting. 

Mayor’s Business: 
	Review Mayor’s Report attached to the agenda.
The Utah League of Cities and Towns midyear conference discussed Code enforcement. The State requires that towns document their process of code enforcement and be consistent. Torrey will need to update title 1.4.

We need a contract with the Sheriff’s department.  Mayor Wright will meet with the Torrey attorney. Mayor Wright will check the Nephi website as an example. The Council will discuss further after the June meeting. Brock Jackson will help us review these processes including the land use code and enforcement code. 

The Resort community caucus met to discuss challenges. 

Work force housing was a big discussion at the conference.

New state requirements. Every municipality must now have a building official to be a mediator between the builder and building inspector. The Wayne County mayors are hoping for one person to service all municipalities in Wayne County.

A Municipality data management plan must be in place by December 2025 and designate a data management custodian. The council will hold a work meeting to resolve to accept the policy. 

The state is in the process of establishing an IT management system and cyber security for all municipalities.   

Aspire- This group oversees creating an electrification transportation plan for the state of Utah.  There exists a charging stations gap along Highways 24 and 12.  Torrey is the best location for charging stations. John Lee will be working with the Aspire modeling engineer to create a model for recharging along Highways 24 and 12. Questions are being asked about sources of power for charging stations, so they don’t pull off the grid. 

Walking path, no news.

Sand creek bridge update was in process. A questionnaire was added by the Transportation committee. This was completed by Nan Anderson.

Flood mitigation grant was discussed. 

A Subdivision Appeals Board was discussed with Brock , 
Torrey Town Office computer needs were discussed. We need an inventory of computers for the State.

Town Business:
Schedule Public Hearing to present the 2026 budget before June 30. Town Council meeting. 
This be the first Item on the agenda for June 12. Karen will post the public hearing notice in the Insider for two weeks. Jordan Pace made a motion to hold a public hearing for the 2026 budget on June 12, 2025. Pearl Thorndal-Stewart seconded the motion, and all council members approved.  	
[bookmark: _Hlk199326703]Juniper drive was discussed. Historically the road was mistakenly included on the list of class D roads by Wayne County.  The road is a private road and should not be included in Torrey’s road inventory.  To correct Torrey’s road inventory a public hearing must be held.  Pat Kearney made the motion to hold the public hearing on June 12 for vacating Juniper Drive. Pearl Thorndal-Stewart seconded the motion, and all council members approved. 
 
	Apple Days Update: Melinda has a status update for Apple days 
1. Torrey needs a Wayne County permit for Law enforcement assistance. 
2. Webpage landing pages have been developed. https://www.torreyappledays.org by Melinda. Asking for volunteers. Pat will place a link on Facebook.
3. Marketing efforts are underway.
4. A Local artist wants to develop t-shirts.
5. Obtained a sponsor: Wayne County Office of Tourism awarded $2,500. For marketing.
6. A fireworks display will occur. Mayor Wright is handling this event, and the fire department will provide fire engine to handle any issues with the fireworks.
7. 

Trees on Main Street: After the tree fell on Main Street, Mayor Wright received feedback. Utah State University has offered the services of an arborist. Pearl Thorndal-Stewart recommended that an arborist evaluate the trees. Mayor Wright and Pat Kearney will follow through.   

Water District Boundaries: Mayor Wright began the discussion about finding new sources for water. Up to 5 million dollars may be needed to pay for expected growth in the Torrey water district area. Half of the water is being used for properties outside Torrey. Most of the growth is outside of the Torrey town limits. However, the burden to pay for water is on Torrey residents. 
An ongoing discussion is being held regarding changing the water boundaries for Torrey. This is a fairness issue. The Torrey Town attorney is recommending Torrey visit a water lawyer. 
Pat Kearney asked what the State is doing to help Torrey. Torrey officials may need to ask the state to pass legislation to address this one-off situation in Torrey. The Torrey 1995 resolution defines the water district, and the town council is the water board.  

Clerk Report: Karen Mayne
Building Permits: Aram Kyababchyan, two fourplex buildings are being reviewed by Planning & Zoning.
GRAMA; no new requests.
The Civic Review project is in the form development stage. 
Election Timeline: 
May 1st , publish notice of municipal offices being voted on. 
June 2-7, municipal candidate declaration period begins. 
June 2-12, candidates running are posted on Town Website. 
August 12, 2025 – municipal Primaries

The open Positions for elections are Mayor and two Council members.

Financial Report Colleen Dudleston; The March 2025 financial report  
Colleen Dudleston presented the financial packet. The Town Council reviewed the April report, and a few matters were discussed. Pat Kearney made a motion to approve the report and pay the bills.  Richard seconded the motion, and all council members voted to approve the motion.  
Council Reports:
Pat Kearney: Pioneer Cemetery, Cemetery, Trees & Office
Two loads of fill were placed on the Main Street and Center Street corner where the tree fell. Thanks to Dustin for all his work.
Cemetery: the cemetery Fence is being built. Pat applied for a grant to improve the plot assignment program and to simplify the program.  She hopes to make it more user friendly.  
Pat Kearney asked regarding required training for as council member. Who’s responsibility is it to track the required training? Karen will investigate the training required. 
Nan is creating a calendar of tasks and perhaps she can list the annual training required. 
The League of Cities and Counties has training available.  Look at Open meeting rules. 
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Richard Braaten: Roads. New radar signs are in. 
Richard spoke to Brig Reese about bringing asphalt to Torrey for patching holes. Richard asked Dustin to find a plate compactor. Richard spoke to Browns Brothers about getting a cleaner road base. There are plans to grade Sleeping Rainbow. At 200 N 100 West a hole needs to be filled in before it becomes worse. There are other places to fill in (near the post office). 

Jordan Pace: Water. Mike Durbage on Highway 12 sent an existing easement description through the Cook Ranch. Torrey town will be the grantee for the new easement. Kelly Chappell was good with the easement language. Also discussed was a water line required for fire suppression. Jordan is requiring specifications recommended by our engineer. 

Pearl Thorndal-Stewart: Park, Pavilion, Post Office, & Town Events
The Town Park looks nice. The Pavilion is being used. Post Office looks great; thank you Diane Barrett. The Easter Egg Hunt was a blast. 

Maintenance Report: Dustin Oyler, 
A meter part for reading meters needs to be fixed costing $900, or a new updated version for $1,177. The updated part is compatible with the current system. The previous battery exploded. Pat Kearney made the motion to approve the purchase of the new meter. Pearl Thorndal-Stewart seconded and all approved.
The SCADA system has a problem keeping charged for the Town water tanks and chlorinators. The system needs to be upgraded from a 12 vole to 24 volts. A Quote for a new Scada is $5,748.60. Pearl Thorndal-Stewart made a motion to approve the purchase. Richard Braaten seconded the motion, and all Council Members approved.

Planning and Zoning: Sue Fritzke (Nan Anderson)
Aram Kyababchyan has satisfied 4 of the 5 conditional use permit requirements. Planning and Zoning added additional requirements for planting detail. Planning and Zoning approved the plans.
Jordan Pace made the motion to approve, and Pat Kearney seconded the motion and all approved. Aram still needs to provide the ERUs from the engineer for the project. The project impact fee will be based on the ERUs. Stipulation based on receiving the engineering report of ERUS. Sue and Nan will follow up with Aram. He has a standby meter now. 

Economic Development: Nan Anderson 
The Sand creek bridge project; Celest Meloy has been great to work with. The funding decisions are yet to be made. Last year Torrey ranked number five. Businesses in the Water District were sent a survey due to Nan on 23 of May. 
The R-6 has revolving loan funds for businesses. The available program information is being explored.  

Old Business: 
Pat Kearney explained that the Park service and Forest service and BLM cannot pay for porta-potties this year. Pat went to the health Department to look for answers. They have taken pictures and have not gotten back with Pat yet. This is a tourist issue and an impact to our town and Wayne County. The overflow camping is still being advertised !! Pat is still looking for answers. 
Nan Anderson feels that the Transient Room Tax and TRCCA (restaurant tax) can be used. This tax goes directly to Wayne County. 
Pat will present the issue to the Mayor and Commissioners meeting on Monday.
The water shed contamination issue was discussed.  
Adjourn : Jordan Pace made a motion to adjourn the meeting. Pat Kearney seconded the motion and all council members approved. 
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